Teacher Strain and its Relation to Experienced Fidelity, Effectiveness, and Acceptability of the Intervention

Saara Haapamäki

Master's Thesis in Education Article-based Autumn Term 2022 Department of Teacher Education University of Jyväskylä

ABSTRACT

Haapamäki, Saara. 2022. Teacher Strain and its Relation to Experienced Fidelity, Effectiveness, and Acceptability of the Intervention. Master's Thesis in Education. University of Jyväskylä. Department of Teacher Education. 37 pages.

This study focused on teacher strain and its relation to teacher self-estimated fidelity, effectiveness, and acceptability of the class-wide intervention to reduce disruptive behaviour. Effectiveness was measured with teacher-experienced changes in disruptive behaviour during the intervention. The participants (N = 208) were Finnish middle school teachers, and the data was from the intervention (*Työrauha kaikille*). The effectiveness of the intervention was indicated earlier. Hierarchical regression analysis was used and background variables were controlled in it.

The main result in this study indicated that teacher strain explained the changes of disruptive behaviour negatively but disruptive behaviour before the intervention changed the direction: the more teacher experienced strain before the intervention and the less teacher experienced disruptive behaviour, the less effective the intervention was experienced to be by the teacher. Teacher strain did not explain the self-estimated fidelity or the acceptability of the intervention.

The disruptive behaviour before the intervention had clearer effect on effectiveness than teacher strain. Then again, correlation between teacher strain and changes of disruptive behaviour indicated that the more teacher experienced strain, the more effective intervention was experienced to be. In conclusion, classroom management is more important than coping strategies for strain because it has a decreasing effect on both disruptive behaviour and teacher strain.

Keywords: teacher overload, disruptive behaviour, behavioural environment, Finnish comprehensive school, middle school.

TIIVISTELMÄ

Haapamäki, Saara. 2022. Opettajan kuormittuneisuus ja sen yhteys intervention koettuun fideliteettiin, tehokkuuteen ja hyväksyttävyyteen. Kasvatustieteen pro gradu -tutkielma. Jyväskylän yliopisto. Opettajankoulutuslaitos. 37 sivua.

Tämän määrällisen tutkimuksen keskiössä oli opettajan kuormittuneisuus ja sen yhteys koettuun fideliteettiin, tehokkuuteen ja hyväksyttävyyteen luokkatasolle suunnitellussa käyttäytymisinterventiossa. Tehokkuus mitattiin käyttämällä opettajan kokeman häiriökäyttäytymisen muutosta intervention aikana. Osallistujat (N = 208) olivat suomalaisia yläkoulun opettajia ja aineisto on osa Työrauha Kaikille -tutkimusta. Intervention tehokkuus on todettu aiemmissa tutkimuksissa. Hierarkkista regressioanalyysia käytettiin ja taustamuuttujat kontrolloitiin.

Päätulokset osoittivat, että opettajan kuormittuneisuus selitti häiriökäyttäytymisen muutosta negatiivisesti, mutta häiriökäyttäytyminen ennen interventiota käänsi yhteyden: mitä enemmän opettaja koki kuormittuneisuutta ennen interventiota ja mitä vähemmän opettaja koki häiriökäyttäytymistä, sitä vähemmän tehokkaana opettajat kokivat intervention. Kuormittuneisuus ei selittänyt itsearvioitua fideliteettiä eikä intervention hyväksyttävyyttä.

Häiriökäyttäytymisellä ennen interventiota oli suurempi yhteys intervention tehokkuuteen kuin opettajan kuormittuneisuudella. Kuitenkin korrelaatio opettajan kuormittuneisuuden ja häiriökäyttäytymisen muutoksen välillä osoitti, että mitä enemmän opettaja koki kuormittuneisuutta, sitä tehokkaammaksi hän koki intervention. Yhteenvetona, luokan hallinta on tärkeämpää kuin kuormittuneisuuden hallintakeinot, koska luokan hallinta vähentää sekä häiriökäyttäytymistä että opettajan kuormittuneisuutta.

Hakusanat: opettajan stressi, häiriökäyttäytyminen, käytösilmapiiri, suomalainen peruskoulu, yläkoulu.

CONTENTS

Αŀ	3STRACT
TI	IVISTELMÄ3
CC	ONTENTS4
1	INTRODUCTION5
	1.1 Classroom Organisation and Management
	1.2 Evidence-Based Support for Reducing Disruptive Behaviour 8
	1.3 Strain and Interventions
	1.4 Research Questions15
2	RESEARCH METHODS16
	2.1 Research Context
	2.2 Research Participants
	2.3 Data Collection
	2.4 Data Analysis
	2.5 Ethical Solutions 22
3	RESULTS23
	3.1 Teacher Strain and Self-estimated Fidelity
	3.2 Teacher Strain and the Changes of Disruptive Behaviour
	3.3 Teacher Strain and the Acceptability of the Intervention
4	DISCUSSION
RF	GEERENCES 38

1 INTRODUCTION

Earlier, interventions to reduce disruptive behaviour were arranged more in primary school context. This can be caused, for example, by preventive action on interventions. However, previous research (Zoromski et al., 2021) showed that there has been more disruptive behaviour in middle schools. It is important to allow for teacher strain because there is a relation with teacher strain and both teachers' and pupils' behaviour and wellbeing (Kinnunen, 1989, p. 10). Earlier studies focused more on the reasons for strain (e.g., Boyle et al., 1995; Harmsen et al., 2018) and its effect on teachers' own thoughts and wellbeing (e.g., Klassen & Chiu, 2010; Mäkinen, 1982).

In this masters' thesis, disruptive behaviour, and intervention for reducing disruptive behaviour is approached through teacher strain. In this context, teacher strain means stress occurring during teaching. Disruptive behaviour is defined as a part of classroom behavioural climate. According to Levin and Nolan (2007, p. 21), a disruptive behaviour 1) disturbs the possibilities to concentrate on learning, 2) disturbs teaching and learning situations, 3) threatens students' psychological and physical safety and 4) disturbs the physical environment of the classroom. In addition to that, also the effects of strain on self-estimated fidelity and acceptability of the intervention is studied. It is important to know how the possible teacher strain affect also on the implementation of the intervention and teacher experienced acceptability.

According to earlier studies, this class-wide intervention is effective and it reduces the disruptive behaviour in middle schools (Närhi et al., 2014; 2017). Also, it has been examined that fidelity, effectiveness, and acceptability of interventions are interrelated (e.g., Elliott, 1988). This thesis focuses on background factors, mostly to what is the effect of teacher strain to experienced changes of disruptive behaviour. The results of this thesis may offer information about how possible strain needs to be noticed before the implementation. Also,

the effects of teachers' experiences about fidelity and acceptability of the intervention is noticed.

1.1 Classroom Organisation and Management

In the Finnish Basic Education Act (BEA 628/1998) all children have rights and duties. In the context of a classroom climate, the main rights are to have a safe learning environment (BEA 7.29.1 §) and the right to express their own views and to be heard (Convention on the Rights of the Child, 1989). It is noted that children need to have interactions with other pupils, teachers, environments, and communities to understand how their own action affects on others and the environment (Finnish National Agency for Education, 2014, p. 17).

Many researchers have understood the classroom climate as a multidimensional construct. Wang et al. (2020) defined the classroom climate with three domains in their meta-analysis: instructional support, socioemotional support and classroom organisation and management. All these domains are associated with learners' education and psychosocial outcome. According to Wang et al. (2020), these domains are also interrelated. This multidimensional definition needs to be understood when focusing on disruptive behaviour.

Classroom organisation and management is the most important domain in the context of this master's thesis. It includes three dimensions: behaviour management, productivity, and instructional learning formats (Pianta & Hamre, 2009; Wang et al., 2020). Teacher's behaviour management should be in line with instructional goals, classroom activities and the features of the pupils (Emmer & Stough, 2001). This behavioural management includes for example clear expectations, predictability, and redirection (e.g., Epstein et al., 2008; Närhi et al., 2017). Second dimension, productivity, means efficient routines and transitions (Pianta & Hamre, 2009). Last dimension, instructional learning formats means variety of learning, noticing pupils' interests, clarity of teaching and approaches that offer opportunity to engage in learning. Emmer and Stough (2001, p. 103) noted that usually definitions about classroom organisation only pointed out the

actions that teacher does to create order, pupil engagement and reinforce their cooperation. Also, classroom organisation and management demand comprehensive knowledge on teachers.

Disruptive behaviour. Disruptive behaviour is essential for this master's thesis. Disruptive behaviour is a part of classroom behavioural climate, especially, classroom organisation and management: action can decrease the disruptive behaviours in the classrooms (Wang et al., 2020). Levin and Nolan (2007) defined the classroom behavioural climate with disruptive behaviour. They stated that a disruptive behaviour 1) disturbs the possibilities to concentrate on learning, 2) disturbs teaching and learning situations, 3) threatens pupils' psychological and physical safety and 4) disturbs the physical environment of the classroom (Levin & Nolan, 2007, p. 21). The national core curriculum highlighted that a good learning climate that is kind and unhurried can support pupils' learning (Finnish National Agency for Education, 2014, p. 30). On the other hand, disruptive behaviour prevents good classroom behavioural climate from occurring. That is why disruptive behaviour and changes on it are important to examine.

Teachers need to understand disruptive behaviour problems that they can use effective classroom management in the classroom (Levin & Nolan, 2007). Defining disruptive behaviour is not easy because individuals' own experiences and thoughts lead to what they experience to be disruptive and what not. According to previous research (e.g., Naukkarinen, 1999), teachers experienced pupils and their home conditions to be a problem, while pupils experienced teachers to be a problem. Naukkarinen's findings showed that problem solving was based on causality: teachers' demands about behaviour was directed only on pupils (Naukkarinen 1999, p. 63). Behaviour problems can be nondiscipline, discipline or evident discipline problems. This separation is based on earlier mentioned definition by Levin and Nolan (2007): Behaviour is defined to be a nondiscipline, when behaviour interferes only an individual pupil or teacher that acts disruptively. Behaviour is defined to be an evident discipline problem when a pupil interferes others with it and a teacher do not react and/or interferes others

with his/her reaction. With wrongly timed reaction, a teacher can be the discipline problem (Levin & Nolan, 2007, pp. 24–26). According to that separation, a teacher has an important role to react with the right way not wanting to be the discipline problem himself or herself (Holopainen et al., 2009; Levin & Nolan, 2007). Pupils' behaviour could not be forced to change because pupils control their behaviour themselves: a teacher could only change his/her own behaviour and influence pupils' behaviour with it (Kinnunen, 1989; Levin & Nolan, 2007).

According to the previous research the disruptive behaviour is a greater problem (e.g., Zoromski et al., 2021) and teacher wellbeing is lower (e.g., Mäkinen, 1982, p. 126) in the middle schools than in the primary schools. Regardless, the intervention studies about the disruptive behaviour are more common in the primary school context (Horner et al., 2010; Sugai et al., 2000). According to the PISA 2015 results (Välijärvi, 2017, pp. 24–25; 41), pupils in Finland experienced a little more bullying caused by other pupils than in other OECD countries. Also, bullying experiences and solidarity had a quite strong relation: approximately 1/3 of pupils that experienced bullying regularly experienced to be an outsider commensurate to school community. Välijärvi (2017, pp. 17–18) also pointed out that experienced solidarity has been decreased in Finland and other OECD countries, but it is still higher in Finland than in other countries. He discussed that strengthening the solidarity is important because it had a strong relation with classroom climate.

1.2 Evidence-Based Support for Reducing Disruptive Behaviour

Evidence-based support can be schoolwide (Epstein et al., 2000; Horner et al., 2010; Sugai et al., 2000) or class-wide (Evertson et al., 1989; Kern & Clemens, 2007; Oliver et al., 2011). Also, more individual interventions are used (Karhu et al., 2019). It is important to use right support for the right group of pupils (Oliver et al., 2011). Teachers' classroom management is important for pupils' behavioural but also academic outcomes (Simonsen et al., 2008). According to Levin and

Nolan (2007), any classroom management plan should be based on teachers' beliefs about teaching and learning. For structure and preventing support it is necessary to take individuals' needs for account and to respond to them (Oliver et al., 2011, p. 9). Classrooms with a lot of disruptive or aggressive behaviour risk pupils to more serious behavioural problems (Oliver et al., 2011).

In evidence-based support, making and teaching behavioural expectations and proactive strategies are important (Sugai & Horner, 2002). These are highlighted especially in the class-wide support (e.g., Närhi et al., 2017). The relevance of behaviour-specific praise was emphasised in classroom context (Epstein et al., 2008, p. 6): when it was given from appropriate behaviour it had a positive effect on whole class. When teacher praise peers, others model the behaviour that has been praised (Kern & Clemens, 2007, p. 68). In practice, when disruptive behaviour is noticed in the environment, it can be changed quickly (Kern & Clemens, 2007). Also, behaviour-specific praise is seen to be important for appropriate behaviour: teachers must help pupils to understand the connection between their action and consequences (Levin & Nolan, 2007). Examples and non-examples can clarify behaviour specific praise (Kern & Clemens, 2007; Oliver et al., 2011). Predictability lets teachers to focus more on appropriate behaviour and helps pupils to focus more on learning (Kern & Clemens, 2007; Sugai et al., 2000).

Teachers' classroom management practices have a positive effect to reduce the disruptive behaviour in classrooms (e.g., Närhi et al., 2017). According to Anderson et al. (1980), the investing for teaching and re-teaching the rules separated effective teachers from ineffective. Based on the meta-analysis by Oliver et al., (2011, pp. 5; 36), all pupils had less disruptive, inappropriate, and aggressive behaviours when compared with the pre-intervention results. They also noticed that pupils showed more appropriate behaviour when the classroom management was highly structured. According to Reinke et al. (2012, p. 47), a teacher experienced less effectiveness in classrooms where the amount of disruptive behaviour was higher. At the same time, they felt more effective when using praise in a classroom.

Fidelity and acceptability. Implementation science focus on how science is implemented to practice (Larson et al., 2018; Sanetti et al., 2020). In these studies, it is noted that implementation science is needed to reduce the inconsistency with science and practice. Because evidence-based interventions are based on the studies about effective manners, fidelity and good implementation are important features (Sanetti & Kratochwill, 2009). There are three aspects that need to be noticed when implementing an intervention: the level of intervention, intervention selection at that level and the complexity of intervention (Kern & Clemens, 2007, p. 73).

Sanetti et al. (2020) conceptualised treatment fidelity based on previous studies: it is multidimensional and includes intervention content, quantity (e.g., exposure in minutes), quality (e.g., student responsiveness to the intervention) and overall process (how intervention is delivered). Reports about treatment fidelity have been bounded mostly by adherence reports in positive behaviour support literature (Sanetti et al., 2012). A good intervention can be unsuccessful if it is not correctly implemented (Elliott, 1988). It is not obvious that effective interventions and instruction lead to appropriate behaviour (Levin & Nolan, 2007). Even though a teacher has the knowledge and the skills to use effective interventions, for example, strain and lack of efficacy can influence implementation (Reinke et al., 2012). It is suggested that there are organisational and individual level factors that influence the implement and the use of evidence-based practices (Domitrovich et al., 2015; Larson et al., 2018). According to Domitrovich et al. (2015, p. 1071), teacher level factor (e.g., age) had a significant relation with the implementation, but the school level factors did not.

In most studies, the fidelity of interventions is measured with self-evaluations (e.g., Närhi et al., 2017) or with intervention specific measurement (e.g., Sanetti et al., 2009). In a few studies, the intervention fidelity was measured with observers (Caldarella et al., 2019; Wills et al., 2021) or with comprehensive intervention fidelity guide (Gearing et al., 2011). Teachers needed to be informed and consulted for them to know how to assess the fidelity with self-evaluations (Sanetti & Kratochwill, 2009). There can be differences also in quality of fidelity

measures. Gearing et al. (2011) reviewed fidelity components and separated them to four components: 1) intervention design and protocols, 2) intervention training, 3) monitoring of intervention delivery, and 4) monitoring of intervention receipt. These can be separated to subcategories: 1) protocols, 2) execution, 3) maintenance, 4) feedback, and 5) threats.

Acceptability of the intervention is an important part of social validity. Acceptability means judgements that focus on treatment procedures and how appropriate, fair, and reasonable they are for the specific problem (e.g., Cowan & Sheridan, 2003; Eckert & Hintze, 2000, p. 125; Kazdin, 1981, p. 493). Intervention acceptability is subjective and it is based on who is evaluating the acceptability. It could be assessed by multiple people, like researchers, teachers, and clients themselves. Even if intervention is assessed to be effective it might not be acceptable to the specific problem (Kazdin, 1981; Witt et al., 1984). In the context of this thesis, acceptability is based on teachers' experiences. Usually, acceptability means procedures that are used in the intervention. This means assessing how suitable procedures are, how willing people use these procedures and how much they like these procedures (Kazdin, 1981). Witt et al. (1984, p. 98) examined five dimensions of intervention acceptability in the factor analysis: 1) general acceptability, 2) risk of the intervention, 3) teacher time used, 4) possible negative effect on other pupils, and 5) teacher skills needed. In the study by Närhi et al. (2017), intervention acceptability included evaluation about the experienced efficacy, benefit and necessity of the intervention and teachers' willingness to use the intervention in the future.

Acceptability of the intervention can be assessed with Intervention Rating Profile for Teachers (IRP-15) (Martens et al., 1985). It is based on wider version, Intervention Rating Profile, by Witt et al. (1984). Parts of IRP-15 questionnaire was also used in the study by Närhi et al. (2017). Also, other scales for acceptability are used, like Behavioural Intervention Rating Scale (BIRS). BIRS is made for rating both intervention effectiveness and acceptability and to assess the relation between them (Von Brock & Elliott, 1987).

It needs to be noticed that several factors can influence teachers' evaluations about acceptability, like school philosophy, available resources, teacher time and benefits to pupils (Elliott, 1988, p. 78). These factors are needed to identify if interventions could be more acceptable (Martens et al., 1985; Witt et al., 1984). In the study by Kazdin (1981, p. 498), he found out that for example, treatment conditions influenced the acceptability of the intervention. According to Elliott, 1988, p. 78), meaningful methodology behind the interventions had a relation with acceptability of the intervention. Also, positive interventions seem to be more acceptable (Elliott, 1988), less risky and more time-efficient than negative ones (Witt et al., 1984). Also, teachers have assessed any intervention to be more acceptable when it is applied to more severe problems (Martens et al., 1985). Experienced acceptability before the intervention seems to have a positive relation with effectiveness of the intervention (Elliott, 1988, p. 78). Regardless, it is important to notice that effectiveness of the intervention does not always mean that intervention is also acceptable by teachers (Witt et al., 1984). According to them, one reason for that is studies that are made in clinical conditions and cannot be implemented to the basic classroom: there can be a need for extra personnel or intervention is not available for teachers.

1.3 Strain and Interventions

Teachers' need for support has been noticed and it is important to increase the knowledge about the signs, determinants, and consequences of teacher stress and strain (Arens & Morin, 2016). Classroom management offers needed structure that can support teacher behaviour and make classroom practices more effective (Levin & Nolan, 2007; Oliver et al., 2011). According to Enlund et al., (2012), approximately 1/5 studied teachers reported about ethical dilemma that included disruptive or challenging behaviour, especially aggressive behaviour that was directed to teachers or pupils.

In this master's thesis, the term 'stress' is defined as an overall stress that teachers experience. The term 'strain' is defined as stress that is experienced while teaching the class. Similar definition is also used in the studies by Närhi et al. (2014; 2017). Kinnunen (1989, p. 4) defined stress as a 'relationship between the individual and his/her environment'. Stress is always pertained with time and environment; it cannot be observed without them (Kinnunen, 1989; Lazarus, 1993). According to them, stress occurs when there is imbalance with the demands and individual's ability to meet them. It is important to notice that teacher stress varies according to the perspective that has been used in definition (psychological, behavioural, psychosomatic or health) (Kinnunen, 1989, p. 11). These attentions are important, regardless of whether stress or strain is discussed.

Kyriacou (2001, p. 28) defined strain to be a negative emotional experience, the feeling of threat to self-esteem or wellbeing, that occurs from work situation. According to Karasek (1979, pp. 289; 297), when strain occurs, a teacher cannot meet the demands caused by work, so demands get high and decision latitude low. This means that individual's potential to control work tasks is lower and the experience of strain is more usual.

Especially beginning teachers can be more vulnerable to strain and stress. Harmsen et al., (2018, p. 636) studied beginning teachers in Netherlands. According to them, tension, negative emotions and discontent have seemed to be stress responses. According to these results, high psychological task demands and negative pupil aspect were significantly and positively related to teacher perceived stress. Also in previous studies, teacher work experience, pupils' age and school level influenced teachers' wellbeing and levels of stress and strain (e.g., Mäkinen, 1982).

Boyle et al. (1995) made a model about the sources of teacher strain. These results showed that only the workload and misbehaviour were significant predictors to teacher strain. The same results were found later by Clunies-Ross et al. (2008, p. 702). Also, Van Dick and Wagner (2001, p. 248) got similar results: a workload and mobbing caused strain reactions whereas support reduces workload and mobbing. Instead, occupational commitment seems to have a strong negative impact on teacher strain (Jepson & Forrest, 2006, pp. 190–191). These findings show why teacher stress and strain need to be noticed. The right

balance between demands and decision latitude is individually important (Karasek, 1979).

Effects of strain. According to Kinnunen (1989, pp. 10; 28), teacher-pupil interaction is related to teachers' and pupils' wellbeing and daily classwork. Teacher poor wellbeing and problems are negatively related to pupils' intellectual, social, and emotional development. She also found that teachers' social relations had a significant relation to strain in the autumn semester while work hours were not significantly related to strain. Earlier, in the study by Mäkinen (1982, p. 124), most of the teachers described their interaction with pupils and colleagues to be good but some (approximately 30–40%) thought that they did not get enough support from them. Klassen and Chiu (2010, p. 746) found similar results: teacher stress and strain had a relation to their self-efficacy and job satisfaction. It is also possible that teacher stress and strain will lead to more serious problems: effects can be longitudinal and for example a free weekend do not have an increasing effect on teacher wellbeing at the end of the year (Kinnunen, 1989, p. 27).

Like mentioned above, there is inconsistency in the implementation of interventions. The school setting in the different countries can affect the stressors and coping strategies that teacher has (Zurlo et al., 2007). At the same time, studies report that teaching the coping strategies to the teachers is not the only solution: reduce of disruptive behaviour with intervention is more important (Schonfeld, 2001). Cook et al. (2017, pp. 22–23) examined a wellbeing-promoting intervention (ACHIEVER Resilience Curriculum) that has the intention to reduce teachers' stress and strain and improve their evidence-based classroom management. Results showed that teachers in treatment group experienced less perceived stress and more self-efficacy and job satisfaction even though means of treatment and the control groups were similar in pre-studies. Participants in treatment group had more intentions to implement the intervention. They assessed the social validity of ACHIEVER to be good. These results support the thought about the need for support and consultation for teachers. The need for support has already been seen in Netherlands where beginning teachers

participate in the programs that help them to reduce the workload, support their effective behaviour, school enculturation and professional development (Harmsen et al., 2018).

1.4 Research Questions

Does teacher strain explain experienced changes of disruptive behaviour, the self-estimated fidelity, and the acceptability of the intervention?

- 1. Does teacher strain before the intervention explain the self-estimated fidelity when background information is controlled?
- 2. Does teacher strain before the intervention explain experienced changes of disruptive behaviour when background information and self-estimated fidelity are controlled?
- 3. Does teacher strain before the intervention explain the acceptability of the intervention when background information, self-estimated fidelity and experienced changes of disruptive behaviour are controlled?

2 RESEARCH METHODS

2.1 Research Context

In Finland, all children from years of 7 to 16 study in comprehensive school. Children study in the middle school from years of 12 to 16, at grades seven to nine. Middle schools have a subject teacher system. It means that every pupil groups are taught by multiple subject teachers. In Finland, the three-tiered support is used to help children with possible learning disabilities and other problems. All children have general support but, if necessary, intensified and special support is offered.

This intervention model (*Työrauha Kaikille*) is designed for class-wide use in general support and its focus is to reduce disruptive behaviour and prevent severe problems from occurring. The model was firstly developed in comprehensive school in Keuruu in Central Finland during the years from 2008 to 2010. The study is funded by the Finnish Ministry of Education and Culture. The intervention study was made with Finnish middle schools. Before the intervention, each school selected one to four participants that participated in training that prepared them for carrying out the consultation (Närhi et al., 2017). Within first two days, these participants familiarised with the intervention and consultation using the intervention manual (Kiiski et al., 2012). Third training day included possible questions and troubles that has emerged within first two weeks of the intervention.

In every school, the participants that took part in the consultation shared their knowledge to the subject teachers about intervention and implementation in the launch meeting before the intervention. The focus of the meeting was on information about the importance of clear behavioural expectations and positive feedback for pupils. In this meeting, teachers also discussed and decided the two most important disruptive behaviours that have an effect on classroom behavioural climate in participated classes (e.g., 'The pupils answer without

permission.'). These two disruptive behaviours were written to clear behavioural instructions positively (e.g., 'I wave my hand to get the turn.'). Also, weekly target level for pupils were set, usually about 70 to 80 percent. Pupils and providers were informed about the intervention and behavioural instructions were given to pupils for them to know what was expected of them.

The fulfilment of behavioural instructions was followed in every class per pupil. Every pupil got verbal feedback within classes and after every class, teacher marked plus or minus mark to both instructions. After every school week, a home room teacher made the overview and calculated the percent of every mark. If the percent an individual pupil got was lower than the before set percent, conversation with providers and school welfare group was held. If an individual pupil got lower percent regularly, he/she had a disciplinary educational discussion with special teacher or school social worker.

In this master's thesis, the focus was on the significance of teacher strain when focusing on the changes of disruptive behaviour and the intervention. Research was done by using answers by middle school teachers that taught these classes with problems in behaviour.

2.2 Research Participants

The participants were subject teachers (N = 208) from 24 Finnish middles schools. The teachers participated in the study by Närhi et al. (2017) and only part of this previous study was used in this master's thesis. Not every teacher that taught participated classes participated in the study. The participants were volunteers for the study, but every teacher participated in the intervention. Unfortunately, the participating percent of subject teachers is not known.

Participants were subject teachers from different subjects. All background information was gathered from 200 of the teachers, 8 teachers (3.8 %) did not answer to the background questions. Participated teachers were mostly females: 155 (74.5 %) of teachers were females and 45 (21.6 %) males. 124 teachers (59.6 %) have worked more than 10 years and 76 (36.5 %) have worked less than 10 years

as a teacher. The selected classes (n = 34) for the intervention were seventh grades (n = 19) and eight grades (n = 15). The number of pupils in taught group varied from 7 to 29, when the mean was 18.22 (SD = 18.00). Number of participated subject teachers that taught one class varied from 2 to 13. At seventh grades the variation was from 2 to 10 and mean 5.84. At eight grades the variation was from 3 to 13 and mean 6.47.

2.3 Data Collection

The data was gathered in 2013 and 2014 in Finnish middle schools. The Committee of Research Ethics of the University of Eastern Finland gave the ethical approval for the project.

Invited schools were contacted through principals and they discussed with the school staff about the participation. The teachers and principals of the schools chose the classes which participated in the intervention. In these classes, the classroom behavioural climate was poor based on assessment by multiple teachers. The participated schools were randomly divided into two groups: one having intervention within an autumn semester, the other within a spring semester. No more than two classes from one school participated, in order that teachers could focus on intervention with good fidelity. After the selection, the schools sent out the letter to inform providers about the intervention and the study and asked for permission to their child to participate in the study.

In this study, the possible effects of background variables were controlled: teacher gender, teacher work experience, grade level and number of pupils in class. The teacher **experienced disruptive behaviour** was studied with measurement by Närhi et al. (2014; 2017) which is based on Levin and Nolan's (2007) definition of discipline problems. This questionnaire was tested in the study by Närhi et al. (2014). Teachers answered questionnaire with 17 statements on a six-point Likert-scale: 1 ('very poorly') to 6 ('very well'). There were statements about all four aspects of classroom behavioural climate (learning climate, disruptive behaviour, safety and caring for environment), but only

disruptive behaviour was used in this thesis. Questionnaires were answered before and after the intervention. Five of the statements were related to disruptive behaviour (e.g., 'It is too noisy during lessons.'). Answers were scaled and their reliabilities were good: before α = .90 and after the intervention α = .88. According to various sources (Metsämuuronen, 2011; Nunnally & Bernstein, 1994), Cronbach's alpha (α) is sufficient when it is stronger than value .60. Value .80 is considered strong. New variable about **the experienced changes of disruptive behaviour** was made from before the intervention – and after the intervention -scales. Before the intervention scores were subtracted from after the intervention scores (after-before). Positive values indicated the growth of disruptive behaviour within intervention and negative values meant that intervention was experienced to be effective to reduce the disruptive behaviour.

In addition, **teacher strain before the intervention** was studied with this same measurement by Närhi et al. (2017). Teachers answered four questions about the strain experienced while teaching the class (e.g., 'I feel stressed about teaching the class.'). Also, these questions were already scaled to one variable. The reliability was good $\alpha = .88$.

The sum variable, **the self-estimated fidelity**, was made from 6 variables (e.g., 'I motivated pupils to strive for goals during the classes.'). The answering scale were 6-point Likert-scale from 1 ('very poorly') to (6 'very well'). The reliability of the sum variable was good, α = .81. In this thesis, the treatment fidelity included only feedback and technical fidelity.

The sum variable, **the acceptability of the intervention**, was made from 8 variables (e.g., 'I'm willing to use the class-wide intervention in the future'; α = .93). The statements were based on and modified from the Intervention Rating Profile 15 (Martens et al., 1985). The answering scale was Likert-scale from 1 ('totally disgree') to 6 ('totally agree'). Both the self-estimated fidelity and acceptability of the intervention were measured only after the intervention.

2.4 Data Analysis

The data were analysed with the IBM SPSS Statistics 27. The data were analysed with hierarchical regression analysis. With this analysis it is possible to find out how the more than two variables explain the action (Metsämuuronen, 2011; Tabachnick & Fidell, 2014). In all research questions, used background variables were recoded into dummy variables (values from 0 to 1) to make the interpretation of the results easier. These recoded variables were teacher gender (0 = male, 1 = female), work experience (0 = less than 10 years, 1 = more than 10 years), number of pupils in class (0 = 7-18 pupils, 1 = 19-29) pupils) and grade level (0 = 7^{th} grade, 1 = 8^{th} grade).

Background assumptions for hierarchical regression analysis are that both dependent and independent variables are at least interval scale, except possible independent dummy-variables (Tabachnick & Fidell, 2014). Before analysis it also needs to be checked that there is a correlation between the dependent variables and the correlations of independent variables won't be too strong because of the possible multicollinearity. This correlation demand affects the variables that are used in this study. The background variables (teacher gender, work experience, grade level and number of pupils in class) were included in the analysis even if there were no statistically significant correlations. The multicollinearity is possible to find out from high correlations between independent variables but also the tolerance and VIF measures within the regression analysis needed to be checked (Tabachnick & Fidell, 2014). Descriptive statistics of all used variables are shown in the Table 1.

Table 1Descriptive Statisctics About Used Variables

	N	min	max	mean	SD	skewness	kurtosis
teacher gender ¹	200	.00	1.00	.78	.42	-1.33	24
teacher work experience ²	200	.00	1.00	.62	.49	50	-1.77
grade level ³	208	.00	1.00	.47	.50	.14	-2.00
number of pupils in class ⁴	208	.00	1.00	.47	.50	.14	-2.00
teacher strain, pre	208	1.00	5.50	2.44	1.01	.45	24
self-estimated fidelity	204	1.00	6.00	4.62	.81	-1.15	2.62
experienced disruptive behaviour, pre	208	1.20	6.00	3.61	1.08	.01	61
experienced disruptive behaviour, post	208	1.20	5.80	3.19	1.00	.33	65
changes of disruptive behaviour	208	-3.00	1.80	42	.85	39	.28
acceptability of the intervention	204	1.38	6.00	4.45	.84	91	1.47

NB: N = sample size, SD = standard deviation, 10 = male, 1 = female, 20 = less than 10 years, 1 = more than 10 years, 30 = 7^{th} grade, 1 = 8^{th} grade, 40 = 7–18, 1 = 19–29 pupils

With the first research question, the effect of strain before the intervention to teachers' self-estimated fidelity was studied. Hierarchical regression analysis was implemented in two steps. In the first step independent variables were only background variables mentioned above. Teacher strain before the intervention was implemented into the model in the second step. Dependent variable was self-estimated fidelity.

With the second research question the effect of strain before the intervention to the experienced changes of disruptive behaviour was studied. In the first step independent variables were background variables, the self-estimated fidelity and experienced disruptive behaviour before the intervention. Teacher strain before

the intervention was implemented into the model in the second step. Dependent variable was the experienced changes of disruptive behaviour.

With the third research question, the effect of strain before the intervention to the acceptability of the intervention was studied. In the first step independent variables were background variables, the self-estimated fidelity, and experienced changes of disruptive behaviour. The teacher strain before the intervention was implemented to the model in the second step.

2.5 Ethical Solutions

The Finnish National Board on Research Integrity (TENK, 2012), under the Finnish Ministry of Education and Culture, made a guideline to achieve responsible conduct of research. This master's thesis is a part of the research about class-wide intervention to reduce disruptive behaviour (Närhi et al., 2014; 2017). It got the ethical approvement from the Committee of Research Ethics of the University of Eastern Finland.

Used methods for data collecting and research are based on TENK (2012). All the participated schools, teachers and pupils were volunteers for the intervention study, and they could end the participation whenever they wanted. Because participated pupils were minors, their providers had a letter about the approval where they got information about the intervention and study. In this thesis, pupils' answers were not used.

According to TENK (2012), honesty, carefulness and accuracy are important in every phase of the research. In this study, only necessary background information was collected and used. The researcher made an agreement about the use of the data. While making this thesis, the data was stored in the password-protected files, and it will be deleted after publishing this master's thesis. This was also mentioned in the guidelines (TENK, 2012).

3 RESULTS

The research questions are based on the understanding of relations between used variables: Intervention fidelity is the precondition for the effectiveness of the intervention. Correspondingly, the intervention fidelity and experienced effectiveness have an effect on acceptability of the intervention. Previous studies have pointed out the relation between acceptability and effectiveness. Still, the relation is not obvious (Witt et al., 1984). Pearson correlations (Table 2) showed that teacher strain before the intervention had a correlation with the teacher experienced changes of disruptive behaviour ($r = -.22^*$): the more teacher experienced strain, the more effective the intervention was experienced to be. Also, the correlation between the teacher strain and experienced disruptive behaviour before the intervention was strong ($r = .66^*$). In all three research questions background information variables were independent variables.

 Table 2

 Pearson correlations between background variables, the experienced disruptive behaviour and teacher strain

	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
1. teacher gender ¹	1.00	.121	.022	.148*	.115	.031	.132	.042	119	.062
2. teacher work experience ²	.121	1.00	.028	171*	079	032	147*	176*	019	.007
3. grade level ³	.022	.028	1.00	.053	.044	059	.025	.003	028	.047
4. number of pupils in class ⁴	.148*	171*	.053	1.00	.077	076	.074	.131	.060	145**
5. teacher strain, pre	.115	079	.044	.077	1.00	.079	.657**	.521**	219**	012
6. self-estimated fidelity	.031	032	059	076	.079	1.00	.094	.037	074	.350**
7. experienced disruptive behaviour, pre	.132	147*	.025	.074	.657**	.094	1.00	.664**	485**	.001
8. experienced disruptive behaviour, post	.042	176*	.003	.131	.521**	.037	.664**	1.00	.332**	159*
9. changes of disruptive behaviour	119	019	028	.060	219**	074	485**	.332**	1.00	188**
10. acceptability of the intervention	.062	.007	.047	145*	012	.350**	.001	159*	188**	1.00

NB: * *p* < .05, ** *p* < .001

 $^{^{1}}$ 0 = male, 1 = female, 2 0 = less than 10 years, 1 = more than 10 years, 3 0 = 7 th grade, 1 = 8 th grade, 4 0 = 7 -18 pupils 1 = 19 -29 pupils

3.1 Teacher Strain and Self-estimated Fidelity

In the first research question, the effects of teacher strain before the intervention on teachers' self-estimated fidelity were studied. Results are shown in the Table 3.

Table 3Hierarchical regression analysis about the teacher strain before the intervention and teachers' self-estimated fidelity when background variables are controlled (N = 208).

	self-estimated fidelity			
_	step 1 step 2			
independent variables	β	β		
teacher gender ¹	.052	.043		
teacher work experience ²	052	045		
grade level ³	054	057		
number of pupils in class ⁴	090	094		
teacher strain before the intervention	-	.080		
R ²	.013	.020		
ΔR^2	-	.006		
Model fit	F(4, 191) = .645	F(5, 190) = .757		

NB: β = standardised coefficients, 10 = male, 1 = female, 20 = less than 10 years, 1 = more than 10 years, 30 = 7th grade, 1 = 8th grade, 40 = 7-18, 1 = 19-29 pupils

Results (Table 3) showed that background variables and teacher strain before the intervention explained together only 2.0 % of the self-estimated fidelity, and the explanation was not statistically significant. At the second step implemented teacher strain before the intervention did not explain the self-estimated fidelity statistically significantly. Results showed that self-estimated fidelity is not dependent on teacher gender, work experienced, grade level, number of pupils

in class or teacher strain before the intervention. There were neither correlations between fidelity and those variables (Table 2).

3.2 Teacher Strain and the Changes of Disruptive Behaviour

In the second research question, the effects of teacher strain to the changes of disruptive behaviour were studied. Results are shown in the Table 4.

Table 4

Results of hierarchical regression analysis about the teacher strain before the intervention and the experienced changes of disruptive behaviour when background variables, the self-estimated fidelity and experienced disruptive behaviour before the intervention were controlled (N=208).

_	changes of disruptive behaviour		
	step 1	step 2	
independent variables	β	β	
teacher gender ¹	058	062	
teacher work experience ²	069	072	
grade level ³	019	024	
number of pupils in class ⁴	.092	.087	
self-estimated fidelity	022	026	
experienced disruptive behaviour before the intervention	491**	608**	
teacher strain before the intervention	-	.178*	
R^2	.254**	.272*	
ΔR^2	-	.018*	
Model fit	F(6, 189) = 10.743**	F(7, 188) = 10.049**	

NB: * p < .05, ** p < .001, β = standardised coefficients, 10 = male, 1 = female, 20 = less than 10 years, 1 = more than 10 years, 30 = 7th grade, 1 = 8th grade, 40 = 7-18 pupils, 1 = 19-29 pupils

Results (Table 4) showed that background variables, the self-estimated fidelity, experienced disruptive behaviour before the intervention, and teacher strain before the intervention explained together 27.2 % of the changes of disruptive

behaviour. At the first step implemented teacher gender, work experience, grade level or number of pupils in class did not explain the changes of disruptive behaviour. The explanation for experienced disruptive behaviour before the intervention was clear. Disruptive behaviour before the intervention had a main effect and explained statistically significantly the changes of disruptive behaviour: the more teacher experienced disruptive behaviour before the intervention, the more teacher experienced disruptive behaviour decreased.

At the second step, teacher strain was implemented to the model. Teacher strain before the intervention increased the explanation only by 1.8 % but the increasing was statistically significant. The main effect of teacher strain before the intervention was positive and statistically significant. Compared to the results of Pearson correlation (Table 2), the explanation of teacher strain switched from negative to positive: The correlation was negative and statistically significant but main effect positive and statistically significant. The more teacher experienced disruptive behaviour before the intervention and the less he/she experienced strain, the more effective teacher experienced the intervention to be.

Because the connection between the teacher strain before the intervention and changes of disruptive behaviour changed the direction after disruptive behaviour before the intervention implemented, there appears to be a mediator effect (e.g., Baron & Kenny, 1986; Kenny, 2021). Disruptive behaviour before the intervention might be a suppression variable that change and decreased the explanation of the teacher strain before the intervention. Disruptive behaviour before the intervention explained the change of disruptive behaviour so strongly that it has an influence on the connection with two other variables (Baron & Kenny, 1986; Kenny, 2021). In other words, teacher strain had an effect on effectiveness of the intervention through the disruptive behaviour before the intervention. Mediator effect can also be a consequence of multicollinearity of the variables but the results of tolerance and VIF did not indicate the multicollinearity (Tabachnick & Fidell, 2014).

3.3 Teacher Strain and the Acceptability of the Intervention

In the third research question, the effects of teacher strain before the intervention and acceptability of the intervention were studied. Results are shown in the Table 5.

Table 5

Results of hierarchical regression analysis about the teacher strain before the intervention and acceptability of the intervention when background variables, the self-estimated fidelity and experienced changes of disruptive behaviour were controlled (N = 208).

	acceptability of the intervention		
	step 1	step 2	
independent variables	β	β	
teacher gender ¹	.053	.060	
teacher work experience ²	015	021	
grade level ³	.069	.071	
number of pupils in class ⁴	125	120	
self-estimated fidelity	.331**	.336**	
changes of disruptive behaviour	148*	164*	
teacher strain before the intervention	-	076	
R^2	.169**	.174	
ΔR^2	-	.005	
Model fit	F(6, 189) = 6.385**	F(7, 188) = 5.654**	

NB: * p < .05, ** p < .001, β = standardised coefficients, 10 = male, 1 = female, 20 = less than 10 years, 1 = more than 10 years, 30 = 7^{th} grade, 1 = 8^{th} grade, 40 = 18 or less, 1 = 19–29 pupils

Results (Table 5) showed that the teacher gender, work experience, grade level, number of pupils in class, self-estimated fidelity, changes of disruptive behaviour, and teacher strain before the intervention explained together 17.4 % of the acceptability of the intervention. The self-estimated fidelity had a positive main effect and the changes of disruptive behaviour a negative main effect on the acceptability of the intervention at the first step: the higher the self-estimated

fidelity was and the more effective the intervention was experienced to be, the more acceptable the intervention was estimated to be.

At the second step teacher strain before the intervention was implemented to the model. The explanation did not increase statistically significantly.

4 DISCUSSION

This master's thesis focused on teacher strain on teaching the class and the class-wide intervention for reducing disruptive behaviours (*Työrauha Kaikille*). Teacher strain before the intervention and its relation to the experienced changes of disruptive behaviour and intervention was examined. In this study, teacher strain meant strain occurring from teaching the class. The main research question was 'Does teacher strain explain the experienced changes of disruptive behaviour, self-estimated fidelity, and acceptability of the class-wide intervention?'.

Main results of this study showed that teacher strain before the intervention did not explain the self-estimated fidelity. Without disruptive behaviour before the intervention, the relation between teacher strain and the changes of disruptive behaviour was negative and statistically significant. When experienced disruptive behaviour before the intervention was noticed, the explanation of teacher strain switched to the opposite: the more teacher experienced strain before the intervention and the less teacher experienced disruptive behaviour, the less effective the intervention was experienced to be by the teacher. Teacher strain before the intervention did not explain the teacher experienced acceptability of the intervention.

First, teacher self-estimated fidelity was examined. Results showed that teacher strain before the intervention did not explain the self-estimated fidelity. Also, the background information did not explain the self-estimated fidelity. Previous fidelity research focused on interventions at more general level (e.g., Sanetti et al., 2020). There has been just a little research about fidelity with teacher strain. According to Domitrovich et al. (2015), teacher age had a relation with intervention implementation. Despite teacher's knowledge and skills, strain and lack of efficacy can have an effect on fidelity (Reinke et al., 2012, p. 40). Previous, more strained teachers had less effort for planning and participating (Mäkinen,

1982) and class management (Kinnunen, 1989, p. 10). These relations were not found in this thesis. One explanation for the result is that participated teachers were so conscientious that possible strain did not affect like expected. The ease and simplicity of the class-wide intervention (Närhi et al., 2017) can also have an influence on teacher self-estimated fidelity.

Second, teacher-experienced effectiveness of the intervention was examined. Results showed that self-estimated fidelity did not explain the changes of disruptive behaviour but experienced disruptive behaviour before the intervention did. The explanation was negatively and statistically significant: the more teacher experienced disruptive behaviour before the intervention, the more effective intervention was experienced to be. In other words, the more teacher experienced disruptive behaviour before the intervention, the more it decreased during the intervention. It is possible that participated teachers implemented intervention with such a good fidelity so that is why it doesn't influence effectiveness. Also, in previous studies interventions with evidence-based practices were examined to reduce disruptive behaviour (Närhi et al., 2017; Oliver et al., 2011; Simonsen et al., 2008): in general, the more there was disruptive behaviour, the more it was also possible to decrease it.

When teacher strain was added to the model, its explanation was positive: the less teacher experienced strain, the more effective teacher experienced the intervention to be. Together, the less teacher experienced disruptive behaviour before the intervention and the more teacher experienced strain, the less effective the intervention was experienced to be by the teacher. Correspondingly, the more teacher experienced disruptive behaviour before the intervention and the less teacher experienced strain before the intervention, the more effective intervention was experienced to be. The direction of teacher strain switched because of the possible mediator, a suppressor effect.

The results of this thesis do not align to the previous studies. There are multiple explanations for that. First, according to Pearson correlation, the more teacher experienced strain before the intervention, the more effective the intervention was experienced to be. According to Kinnunen (1989, p. 10), more

strained teachers had less effort for emotional support alongside intellectual and social development. Also, the support for more strained teachers were seemed to be important because it had a negative relation with pupil-teacher relationship (Kinnunen, 1989, p. 43; Kyriacou, 2001, pp. 32–33). Like mentioned above, the correlation of this thesis had an opposite relation: the more teacher experienced strain, the more his/her pupils benefitted from the class-wide intervention. The effect of strain was completely opposite in previous studies. Possible conclusion is that teachers experienced the intervention to offer also support to their strain in teaching. Still, the amount of experienced disruptive behaviour had a stronger influence on the effectiveness of the intervention than the teacher strain.

Second, in the study by Mäkinen (1982), work experience and school level were examined to have a relation to teacher wellbeing, stress and strain. In this study, there were not statistically significant correlations between teacher strain and any measured background variables. In this thesis the explanation of experienced disruptive behaviour was so strong that the explanation of teacher strain did not show as strong as expected. When considering the results of hierarchical regression analysis, it needs to be noticed that experienced disruptive behaviour was not examined in previous studies (e.g., Kinnunen, 1989; Mäkinen, 1982) like in this thesis. In those studies, disruptive behaviour was only examined as a predictor of teacher strain. That is why the results of these previous studies could only be compared with the correlations of this thesis.

Third, in this class-wide intervention, predictability, simplicity, and structure were important, like in evidence-based support (e.g., Epstein et al., 2008). In the data of this thesis, participated pupil groups had disruptive behaviours according to several teachers (Närhi et al., 2017), so the amount of disruptive behaviour before the intervention were high. According to Kern & Clemens (2007, pp. 65–67) and Oliver et al. (2011, p. 36), evidence-based practices predicted pupils' appropriate behaviour and focus on learning. Proactive classroom management also supports teachers' behaviour (Oliver et al., 2011). This result could explain why teacher strain was first and foremost related to

more effective intervention. According to Kinnunen (1989) and Levin and Nolan (2007), teachers should change their behaviour first that pupils can change their own behaviour.

Last, the acceptability of the intervention was examined. The self-estimated fidelity and experienced changes of disruptive behaviour explained the acceptability of the intervention clearly: the higher self-estimated fidelity was, and the more effective teacher experienced the intervention to be, the more acceptable the intervention was experienced to be by the teacher. Teacher strain did not explain the acceptability of the intervention. Self-estimated fidelity and acceptability of the intervention had a clear and strong relation together. The results of this study are in line with previous studies: good intervention with meaningful methodology and positively stated commands increased the acceptability of the intervention (Elliott, 1988; Witt et al., 1984). Also, Martens et al. (1985) examined that any used intervention was experienced to be acceptable when problems were more severe. This clarified the fact that experienced effectiveness of the intervention explained the acceptability of the intervention: when teachers experienced disruptive behaviour decreased it increased teachers' thought that intervention is acceptable in practice.

Limitations. There were also limitations in this study. Participated classes were selected to the intervention because they had a poor classroom behavioural climate, based on several teachers' evaluations (Närhi et al., 2017). It is important to discuss what was the reason for subject teachers to not to participate in the study of class-wide intervention. In the data of this thesis, not all of the subject teachers that taught classes participated in the study. Also, the percent of participating were not clearly known. It is possible that extreme ends – teachers that are the most and least strained – did not participate. Reason could be that 'I do not need help, because I can manage the disruptive behaviour' or 'I cannot cope anything new'. It is possible that fidelity and acceptability results distorted because of that: teachers that did participate could experience the intervention to be more acceptable because they wanted to participate in the first place. For

example, they could experience that there was less disruptive behaviour, or they were less strained.

It was clear that there was no possibility to generalise the results: other interventions about reducing disruptive behaviours have been made with different action. This class-wide intervention is designed to be simple and easy to apply but that is not true with all interventions for reducing disruptive behaviours. In previous studies, the disruptive behaviour and teacher strain were not examined like in this thesis; both as an independent variable together. Also, different types of measures were used in the studies. Use of self-reports were questioned in some studies. For example, Kinnunen (1989) pointed out the problems in stress research and self-reports. On the other hand, teacher self-report measures were also examined to be valid when measuring teachers' own behaviour (e.g., Clunies-Ross et al., 2008).

In the original study by Närhi et al. (2017) they measured self-estimated fidelity in four different parts: 1) start-up, 2) familiarisation, 3) feedback and 4) technical fidelity. Also, consultants and pupils evaluated the fidelity of the intervention: consultant evaluated how checklist was fulfilled and pupils about teachers' behaviour. In this master's thesis only one fidelity scale was used: teachers' self-estimated fidelity measures were put into one category that included only feedback and technical fidelity. Also, intervention fidelity was based on teachers' self-evaluations and no other measures, like observation (e.g., Caldarella et al., 2019), were used. These choices limited the intervention fidelity: the multidimensional fidelity could not be examined, and the measures could be subjective because only the teachers' self-estimations were used.

The mediator effect was found in this master's thesis. It dealt only in general, and the mediator model was not reported. With the data of this master's thesis, it is not possible to firmly point out the direction of the relation between strain and changes of disruptive behaviour. The relation between these variables should be directed from teacher strain to experienced disruptive behaviour in order to take the mediator effect into account. In earlier studies (e.g., Enlund,

2012; Harmsen, 2018; Kinnunen, 1989; Naukkarinen, 1999), it has been found that teacher strain is both a cause and an effect of disruptive behaviour.

Further research. In the future, it will be important to examine intervention fidelity with multidimensional definition (e.g., Sanetti et al., 2020). This means that all the different aspects of fidelity are measured and used in the analysis. For example, information about start-up and teacher familiarisation fidelity are also important. Those aspects of fidelity were studied in the original study by Närhi et al. (2017). Also, the variety of fidelity measures is important: this could mean observation (Caldarella et al., 2019) among self-evaluations. Observation can bring more versatile information about fidelity because teachers' own evaluation can, of course, be subjective.

It would also be interesting to examine the possible mediator effect more. With the results of this thesis, it could only be supposed that teacher strain explained the effectiveness of the intervention through the disruptive behaviour before the intervention. With the mediator model it is possible to find out how much the mediator effect explains about the effectiveness of the intervention and is the explanation statistically significant. In the future, it is important to measure teacher strain and the disruptive behaviour before the intervention at different points of study period: when teacher strain is measured earlier than disruptive behaviour, the mediator effect could be measured. This would also clarify how teachers should be supported with strain and disruptive behaviour.

In this thesis, clear group comparisons between more and less strained teachers or pupil groups with more and less disruptive behaviour were not made. In future, possible differences between these groups could be important to study. According to the results of this thesis, it is probable that there are differences between these groups: 1) more strained teachers with more disruptive behaviour in classrooms and 2) more strained teachers with less disruptive behaviour in classrooms. Possible interaction term could also explain the differences between the most and the least strained teachers and between the classrooms with the most and the least disruptive behaviour.

The results of this thesis alongside the results of previous studies raised an important question about how (strained) teachers should be supported: teach the coping strategies or classroom management for them. According to the results of this thesis, teacher classroom management is more important. Previous studies support that: effective classroom management has a decreasing effect on disruptive behaviour (Wang et al., 2020) and teacher strain had a negative relation to teacher job satisfaction and self-efficacy in classroom management and instructional strategies (Klassen & Chiu, 2010). Also, the study by Oliver et al. (2011) aligns with the conclusion of this thesis: teacher classroom management supported teachers' behaviour which is important when wanting to reduce disruptive behaviour. In teacher's role is important that he/she reacts right to the disruptive behaviour and discipline problems in classrooms (Holopainen et al., 2009; Levin & Nolan, 2007). According to Schonfeld (2001), reduce of disruptive behaviour is more important than teaching coping strategies for teachers. Good classroom climate and teacher-pupil interaction have also a decreasing effect on teacher strain (Kinnunen, 1989; Kyriacou, 2001). Kinnunen (1989, p. 43) noted that primary aim is to improve teachers' working conditions. According to these results, action that reduced disruptive behaviour is the main habit when there are disruptive behaviour problems in classrooms. More studies about the influences of classroom management and interventions on teacher strain are needed (e.g., Kinnunen, 1989; Oliver et al., 2011). This could strengthen the idea that focusing on classroom management and reduce of disruptive behaviour is more important than coping strategies for strain. In the long run, teacher could experience to be more self-confident with the behavioural management and his/her occupation and that leads to decreasing of teacher strain (Jepson & Forrest, 2006).

In practice, teachers should focus especially on disruptive behaviour and reduction of it. When teachers make clear expectations and give positive feedback systematically, disruptive behaviour will decrease in classrooms (e.g., Närhi et al., 2017; Wang et al., 2020). Appropriate behaviour leads to better teacher-pupil interaction and that has an effect on teacher wellbeing and strain

(Kyriacou, 2001). At school level, support from principals is important (Kyriacou, 2001; Jepson & Forrest, 2006) for the whole school and its teachers to have a knowledge and skills to apply effective behavioural management to the classrooms.

REFERENCES

- Anderson, L. M., Evertson, C. M., & Emmer, E. T. (1980). Dimensions in classroom management derived from recent research. *Journal of Curriculum Studies*, 12(4), 343–356. https://doi.org/10.1080/0022027800120407
- Arens, A. K., & Morin, A. J. S. (2016). Relations between teachers' emotional exhaustion and students' educational outcomes. *Journal of Educational Psychology*, 108(6), 800–813. https://doi.org/10.1037/edu0000105
- Baron, R. M., & Kenny, D. A. (1986). The moderator-mediator variable distinction in social psychological research: Conceptual, strategic, and statistical considerations. *Journal of Personality and Social Pychology*, 51(6), 1173–1182. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.51.6.1173
- BEA, 628/1998 = Finnish Basic Education Act 628/1998.
- Boyle, G. J., Borg, M. G., Falzon, J. M., & Baglioni Jr., A. J. (1995). A structural model of the dimensions of teacher stress. *British Journal of Educational Psychology*, 65(1), 49–67. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.2044-8279.1995.tb01130.x
- Caldarella, P., Wills, H. P., Anderson, D. H., & Williams, L. (2019). Managing student behavior in the middle grades using class-wide function-related intervention teams. *RMLE Online*, 42(7), 1–15. https://doi.org/10.1080/19404476.2019.1654799
- Clunies-Ross, P., Little, E., & Kienhuis, M. (2008). Self-reported and actual use of proactive and reactive classroom management strategies and their relationship with teacher stress and student behaviour. *Educational Psychology*, 28(6), 693–710. https://doi.org/10.1080/01443410802206700
- Convention on the Rights of the Child. (n.d.). OHCHR. Retrieved 10 May 2022, from https://www.ohchr.org/en/instruments-
 mechanisms/instruments/convention-rights-child
- Cook, C. R., Millerm F. G., Fiat, A., Renshaw, T., Frye, M., Joseph, G., & Decano, P. (2017). Promoting secondary teachers' well-being and intentions to implement evidence-based practices: Randomized evaluation of the

- Achiever Resilience Curriculum. *Psychology in the Schools*, 54(1), 13–28. https://doi.org/10.1002/pits.21980
- Cowan, R. J., & Sheridan, S. M. (2003). Investigating the acceptability of behavioral interventions in applied conjoint behavioral consultation:

 Moving from analog conditions to naturalistic settings. *School Psychology Quarterly*, 18(1), 1–21. https://doi.org/10.1521/scpq.18.1.1.20877
- CRC. (1989). = Convention on the Rights of the Child.
- Domitrovich, C. E., Pas, E. T., Bradshaw, C. P., Becker, K. D., Keperling, J. P., Embry, D. D., & Ialongo, N. (2015). Individual and school organizational factors that influence implementation of the PAX Good Behavior Game Intervention. *Prevention Science*, *16*(8), 1064–1074. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11121-015-0557-8
- Eckert, T. L., & Hintze, J. M. (2000). Behavioral conceptions and applications of acceptability: Issues related to service delivery and research methodology. *School Psychology Quarterly*, *15*(2), 123–148. https://doi.org/10.1037/h0088782
- Elliott, S. N. (1988). Acceptability of behavioral treatments: Review of variables that influence treatment selection. *Professional Psychology: Research and Practice*, 19(1), 68–80. https://doi.org/10.1037/0735-7028.19.1.68
- Emmer, E. T., & Stough, L. M. (2001). Classroom management: A critical part of educational psychology, with implications for teacher education. *Educational Psychologist*, 36(2), 103–112.

 https://doi.org/10.1207/S15326985EP3602_5
- Enlund, E., Luokkanen, M., & Feldt, T. (2012). Opettajien eettinen kuormittuneisuus ja eettiset dilemmat. [Teachers' ethical overload and ethical dilemmas.] In M. Grönroos, A. Hirvonen, & T. Feldt (Eds.), *Eettinen kuormittuneisuus ja eettisten dilemmojen sisällöt kaupunkiorganisaation eri ammattiryhmillä.* [Ethical overload and the contents of ethical dilemmas on urban organisations different occupational groups.] (pp. 7–33). Reports from the Department of Psychology. University of Jyväskylä.

- Epstein, M., Atkins, M., Cullinan, D., Kutash, K., & Weaver, R. (2008). *Rducing Behavior Problems in the Elementary School Classroom: A Practice Guide* (NCEE #2008-012). Washington, DC: National Center for Education Evaluation and Regional Assistance, Institute of Education Sciences, U.S. Department of Education. Retviered from http://ies.ed.gov/ncee/wwc/publications/practiceguides
- Evertson, C. M. (1989). Improving elementary classroom management: A school-based training program for beginning the year. *The Journal of Educational Research*, 83(2), 82–90. https://doi.org/10.1080/00220671.1989.10885935
- Finnish Basic Education Act (628/1998). Oikeusministeriö. [Ministry of Justice].

 Retrieved 10 May 2022, from

 https://www.finlex.fi/fi/laki/ajantasa/1998/19980628
- Finnish National Agency for Education (2014). *National Core Curriculum for Basic Education*. Finnish National Agency for Education.
- Finnish National Board on Research Integrity TENK (2012). *Responsible conduct* of research and precedures for handling allegations of misconduct in Finland.

 Retrieved 29 June 2022, from https://tenk.fi/en/advice-and-materials/RCR-Guidelines-2012
- Gearing, R. E., El-Bassel, N., Ghesquiere, A., Baldwin, S., Gillies, J., & Ngeow, E. (2011). Major ingredients of fidelity: A review and scientific guide to improving quality of intervention research implementation. *Clinical Psychology Review*, 31(1), 79–88. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cpr.2010.09.007
- Harmsen, R., Helms-Lorenz, M., Maulana, R., & van Veen, K. (2018). The relationship between beginning teachers' stress causes, stress responses, teaching behaviour and attrition. *Teachers and Teaching*, 24(6), 626–643. https://doi.org/10.1080/13540602.2018.1465404
- Holopainen, P., Järvinen, R., Kuusela, J., & Packalen, P. (2009). Työrauha tavaksi: Kohtaaminen, toimintakulttuuri ja pedagogiikka koulun arjessa. [Good classroom climate for a habit: Encountering, operating culture, and pedagogy in the everyday life of the school.] Opetushallitus.

- https://www.oph.fi/fi/tilastot-ja-julkaisut/julkaisut/tyorauha-tavaksi-kohtaaminen-toimintakulttuuri-ja-pedagogiikka
- Horner, R. H., Sugai, G., & Anderson, C. M. (2010). Examining the evidence-base for school-wide positive behavior support. *Focus on Exceptional Children*, 42(8), Article 8. https://doi.org/10.17161/foec.v42i8.6906
- Jepson, E., & Forrest, S. (2006). Individual contributory factors in teacher stress:

 The role of achievement striving and occupational commitment. *British Journal of Educational Psychology*, 76(1), 183–197.

 https://doi.org/10.1348/000709905X37299
- Karasek, R. A. (1979). Job demands, job decision latitude, and mental strain: Implications for job redesign. *Administrative Science Quarterly*, 24(2), 285–308. https://doi.org/10.2307/2392498
- Karhu, A., Närhi, V., & Savolainen, H. (2019). Check in-check out intervention for supporting pupils' behaviour: Effectiveness and feasibility in Finnish schools. *European Journal of Special Needs Education*, 34(1), 136–146. https://doi.org/10.1080/08856257.2018.1452144
- Kazdin, A. E. (1981). Acceptability of child treatment techniques: The influence of treatment efficacy and adverse side effects. *Behavior Therapy*, 12(4), 493–506. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0005-7894(81)80087-1
- Kern, L., & Clemens, N. H. (2007). Antecedent strategies to promote appropriate classroom behavior. *Psychology in the Schools*, 44(1), 65–75. https://doi.org/10.1002/pits.20206
- Kenny, D. A. (2021). *Mediation (David A. Kenny)*. (n.d.). Retviered 12 June 2022, from http://davidakenny.net/cm/mediate.htm
- Kiiski, T., Närhi, V., & Peitso, S. (2012). KUMMI 9: Työrauha kaikille.

 Toimintamalli työrauhaongelmien vähentämiseksi. [Good classroom climate for all. Model for reducing disruptive behaviours.] Niilo Mäki Instituutti.
- Kinnunen, U. (1989). *Teacher stress over a school year*. Jyväskylä Studies in Education, Psychology and Social Research, 70. [Doctoral Dissertation, University of Jyväskylä]. http://urn.fi/URN:ISBN:978-951-39-8015-3

- Klassen, R. M., & Chiu, M. M. (2010). Effects of teachers' self-efficacy and job satisfaction: Teacher gender, years of experience, and job stress. *Journal of Educational Psychology*, 102(3), 741–756. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0019237
- Kyriacou, C. (2001). Teacher stress: Directions for future research. *Educational Review*, 53(1), 27–35. https://doi.org/10.1080/00131910120033628
- Larson, M., Cook, C. R., Fiat, A., & Lyon, A. R. (2018). Stressed teachers don't make good implementers: Examining the interplay between stress reduction and intervention fidelity. *School Mental Health*, 10(1), 61–76. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12310-018-9250-y
- Lazarus, R. S. (1993). From psychological stress to the emotions: A history of changing outlooks. *Annual Review of Psychology, 44,* 1–21. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.ps.44.020193.000245
- Levin, J., & Nolan, J. F. (2007). *Principles of classroom management: A professional decision-making model* (5th ed). Pearson / Allyn and Bacon.
- Martens, B. K., Witt, J. C., Elliott, S. N., & Darveaux, D. X. (1985). Teacher judgments concerning the acceptability of school-based interventions. *Professional Psychology: Research and Practice*, 16(2), 191–198. https://doi.org/10.1037/0735-7028.16.2.191
- Metsämuuronen, J. (2011). *Tutkimuksen tekemisen perusteet ihmistieteissä.* [Basics of research in human sciences.] International Methelp.
- Mäkinen, R. (1982). *Teachers' work, well-being, and health*. Jyväskylä Studies in Education, Psychology and Social Research, 46. [Doctoral Dissertation, University of Jyväskylä]. http://urn.fi/URN:ISBN:978-951-39-9049-7
- Naukkarinen, A. (1999). Tasapainoilua kurinalaisuuden ja tarkoituksenmukaisuuden välillä: Oppilaiden ei-toivottuun käyttäytymiseen liittyvän ongelmanratkaisun kehittäminen yhden peruskoulun yläasteen tarkastelun pohjalta. [Balancing between discipline and appropriateness: Developing problem solving related to pupils' inappropriate behaviour based on one middle school.] Jyväskylä Studies in Education, Psychology and Social Research, 149. [Doctoral Dissertation, University of Jyväskylä]. http://urn.fi/URN:ISBN:978-951-39-7668-2

- Nunnally, J. C., & Bernstein, I. H. (1994). *Psychometric theory* (3rd ed). McGraw-Hill.
- Närhi, V., Kiiski, T., Peitso, S., & Savolainen, H. (2014). Reducing disuprtive behaviours and improving learning climates with class-wide positive behaviour support in middle schools. *European Journal of Special Needs Education*, 30(2), 274–285. https://doi.org/10.1080/08856257.2014.986913
- Närhi, V., Kiiski, T., & Savolainen, H. (2017). Reducing disruptive behaviours and improving classroom behavioural climate with class-wide positive behaviour support in middle schools. *British Educational Research Journal*, 43(6), 1186–1205. https://doi.org/10.1002/berj.3305
- Oliver, R. M., Wehby, J. H., & Reschly, D. J. (2011). Teacher classroom management practices: Effects on disruptive or aggressive student behaviour. *Campbell Systematic Reviews*, 7(1), 1–55. https://doi.org/10.4073/csr.2011.4
- Pianta, R. C., & Hamre, B. K. (2009). Conceptualization, measurement, and improvement of classroom processes: stardardized observation can leverage capacity. *Educational Researcher*, *38*(2), 109–119. https://www.jstor.org/stable/20532508
- Reinke, W. M., Herman, K. C., & Stormont, M. (2012). Classroom-level positive behavior supports in schools implementing SW-PBIS: Identifying areas for enhancement. *Journal of Positive Behavior Interventions*, 15(1), 39–50. https://doi.org/10.1177/1098300712459079
- Sanetti, L. M. H., Charbonneau, S., Knight, A., Cochrane, W. S., Kulcyk, M. C. M., & Kraus, K. E. (2020). Treatment fidelity reporting in intervention outcome studies in the school psychology literature from 2009 to 2016. *Psychology in the Schools*, 57(6), 901–922.

 https://doi.org/10.1002/pits.22364
- Sanetti, L. M. H., Dobey, L. M., & Gritter, K. L. (2012). Treatment integrity of interventions with children in the Journal of Positive Behavior Interventions from 1999 to 2009. *Journal of Positive Behavior Interventions*, 14(1), 29–46. https://doi.org/10.1177/1098300711405853

- Sanetti, L. M. H., & Kratochwill, T. R. (2009). Toward developing a science of treatment integrity: Introduction to the special series. *School Psychology Review*, 38(4), 445–459.
 - https://www.proquest.com/docview/219656532/fulltext/23F14DB8FD6 54282PQ/1?accountid=11774
- Schonfeld, I. S. (2001). Stress in 1st-year women teachers: The context of social support and coping. *Genetic, Social, and General Psychology Monographs,* 127(2), 133–168. https://www.semanticscholar.org/paper/Stress-in-1st-year-women-teachers%3A-the-context-of-Schonfeld/4ce122b1bcabc17bc49304781026ac4fb2b2fcda
- Simonsen, B., Fairbanks, S., Briesch, A., Myers, D., & Sugai, G. (2008). Evidence-based practices in classroom management: Considerations for research to practice. *Education & Treatment of Children*, *31*(3), 351–380. https://eric.ed.gov/?id=EJ798223
- Sugai, G., Horner, R., Dunlap, G., Hieneman, M., Lewis, T., Nelson, C., Scott, T., Liaupsin, C., Sailor, W., Turnbull, A., Turnbull, H., & Wickham, D. (2000). Applying positive behavior support and functional behavioral assessment in schools. *Journal of Positive Behavior Interventions*, 2, 131–143. https://doi.org/10.1177/109830070000200302
- Sugai, G., & Horner, R. (2002). The evolution of discipline practices: school-wide positive behavior supports. *Child & Family Behavior Therapy*, 24(1–2), 23–50. https://doi.org/10.1300/J019v24n01_03
- Tabachnick, B. G., & Fidell, L. S. (2014). *Using multivariate statistics*. (6th e.d.). Pearson.
- TENK. (2012). = Finnish National Board on Research Integrity.
- Van Dick, R., & Wagner, U. (2001). Stress and strain in teaching: A structural equation approach. *British Journal of Educational Psychology*, 71, 243–259. https://doi.org/10.1348/000709901158505
- Von Brock, M. B., & Elliott, S. N. (1987). Influence of treatment effectiveness information on the acceptability of classroom interventions. *Journal of*

- School Psychology, 25(2), 131–144. https://doi.org/10.1016/0022-4405(87)90022-7
- Välijärvi, J. (2017). PISA 2015: oppilaiden hyvinvointi. [PISA 2015: pupils' wellbeing.] Jyväskylän yliopisto, Koulutuksen tutkimuslaitos. [University of Jyväskylä, Institute of Educational Research].

 http://urn.fi/URN:ISBN:978-951-39-7046-8
- Wang, M.-T., L. Degol, J., Amemiya, J., Parr, A., & Guo, J. (2020). Classroom climate and children's academic and psychological wellbeing: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Developmental Review*, *57*, 100912, 1–21. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.dr.2020.100912
- Wills, H. P., Caldarella, P., Williams, L., Fleming, K., & Chen, P.-Y. (2021).
 Middle school classroom management: A randomized control trial of
 Class-Wide Function-Related Intervention Teams for Middle Schools (CW
 FIT MS). Journal of Behavioral Education. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10864-021-09455-0
- Witt, J. C., Elliott, S. N., & Martens, B. K. (1984). Acceptability of behavioral interventions used in classrooms: The influence of amount of teacher time, severity of behavior problem, and type of intervention. *Behavioural Disorders*, *9*(2), 95–104. https://doi.org/10.1177/019874298400900211
- Zoromski, A., Evans, S. W., Owens, J. S., Holdaway, A., & Royo Romero, A. S. (2021). Middle school teachers' perceptions and use of classroom management strategies and associations with student behavior. *Journal of Emotional and Behavioral Disorders*, 29(4), 199–212. https://doi.org/10.1177/1063426620957624
- Zurlo, M. C., Pes, D., & Cooper, C. L. (2007). Stress in teaching: A study of occupatinoal stress and its determinants among Italian schoolteachers. *Stress and Health*, 23(4), 231–241. https://doi.org/10.1002/smi.1141